
Some Friendly Suggestions to
Young Lawyers

Address by the President

by A. L. Miller of Macon

Gentlemen of the Bar Association of Georgia:

Our rules require at each yearly meeting of this Association the Presi-
dent shall deliver an address. The rule is mandatory. There is no escape.
Frankly, I wish there were, although I am well aware that of all men, he
who for the time being fills the highest office of this great organization of
lawyers should be first in willing compliance to its laws.

The by-law, however, imposes no limit either in the choice of a subject
or of the time to be consumed. This would seem to afford all necessary
freedom and thereby make the task comparatively easy. But let him who
thinks so, do as I have done. Let him examine the annual reports of this
Association extending over a period of nearly twenty-five years (for next
year is our silver anniversary). He will find treasures untold; addresses,
essays, reports and debates upon nearly every conceivable subject of in-
terest to the lawyer. Many of these admirable papers are perfect gems of
their kind, worthy of frequent readings; others less learned and brilliant,
and yet complete, convincing and exhaustive briefs on the matter dealt
with, and still others have a special value all their own because of the
particular man and his special subject. It is hard to realize the enormous
amount of labor, thought and learning which these little volumes
represent.

So let the average lawyer go through all twenty-three of these annual
reports, and he will find that every subject he would like to discuss has
already been so well handled at some past meeting that he will be sadly
at a loss in his search.

I honestly confess my examination left me somewhat dejected. Here
was a chance to say something of profit to the profession in which my
best years had been spent. How should I use it? What should I say that
might be both of interest and of service?
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Finally it occurred to me that I might render some service to our broth-
erhood by a plain, simple and friendly talk to the young lawyers of both
city and country bars. My thirty-six years at the bar, nearly equally di-
vided between country and city, have given me fair knowledge of each.
So, accepting this idea as a happy solution of my problem, and with the
earnest desire to aid and serve them, I submit:

"SOME FRIENDLY SUGGESTIONS TO YOUNG LAWYERS."
I do not intend to lecture, still less to preach a sermon; I address you as

a body of young men engaged in the actual and (I trust) active practice of
the law; hopeful in the present, and confident of the future. The more
eager, hopeful and confident you now are, the more need for kindly sug-
gestions from an older lawyer in this critical stage of your careers. I think
it may be fairly claimed that a lawyer's personal and professional charac-
ter is settled in definite lines by the time he reaches thirty. However, I fix
no age limit. Each of my younger brethren must determine for himself
whether he falls within "the sphere of my influence," to borrow that new-
est term of international law.

Let us then take counsel together concerning the proper practice of this
noblest of all callings that engage the energies of man.

What is its scope, character and influence? What also are the duties,
rights and powers of those who have chosen it as their life work? I can
best answer in the words of two of our most honored members.

I quote first from an address entitled, "Lawyers, the Trustees of Public
Opinion," delivered by Major Joseph B. Cumming, at our annual meeting
in 1886: "The true idea of law is of a sacred and majestic thing-the em-
bodiment of truth, and right, and justice, sitting in judgment on the
dearest rights of man. Those who bear a commission to interpret its ora-
cles and declare its momentous meaning are as much a priesthood, in the
sense of being charged with high and sacred functions, as any who minis-
ter about the altar. The obligation to interpret faithfully is just as binding
as on such ministers. The employment of knowledge to prevent strife is as
obligatory on the lawyer as on the minister of the Gospel of Peace. The
skill and learning of the lawyer ought to be just as much enlisted to stop
litigation as that of the true physician to prevent disease."

I quote next from a paper submitted twenty years later at our meeting
last year, by Judge John L. Hopkins, entitled "The Lawyer in Govern-
ment": "That class is essential to our civic life, and without it the present
governmental structure would fall. It is composed of men who are learned
in the science of justice. It invites and receives confidence to an extent
that is not approached in any other walk of life. It makes laws, construes
laws, and enforces them. It deals in first and last resort with persons,
character and property. In all the round of private and public affairs,
there is scarcely a point at which it does not touch and impress the life of
the people. If the true object in life be to forward the work of desirable
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human progress, and promote the interest and happiness of man, then of
all men, those of this class have the largest opportunity of doing good. No
other class has an equal opportunity of calling out and putting in motion
the moral forces of life. * * * There is hardly a function of government
that they do not have something to do with. They aid in making laws, and

.without their assistance endless confusion would ensue; they prepare
wills, write deeds, supervise contracts, protect character, property, person
and life. In brief, it is difficult to point out anything in the business of
life, that is not in some manner influenced or affected by them, and all
these things, so vast as to be almost inconceivable, come to them because
of the confidence that is reposed in them."

These eloquent and inspiring words give us a just conception of the
vast field covered by the profession of law.

If then, the domain of opportunity, duty and obligation is so unlimited,
what should be the lawyer's proper attitude and relation to his work as a
whole? As to his duty and obligations, I would suggest the following as
being the order of their relative importance:

First-to the community,
Second-to his client,
And last-to himself.

Surely no thoughtful man will question the correctness of this
suggestion.

As to your community then, let me urge you to be in the forefront of all
public movements for the common good. Get out on the firing line among
the first, and stay there until the battle is won. Your part may be humble
in your early struggles, but if well done, will serve its end. All in good
time, your powers will increase, and you will rise from the ranks to
honored leadership.

Do not fear public opinion. It should never influence men unless it is
itself based on truth and justice. It is cruel at times from haste, igno-
rance, excitement and lack of information. In all the world, there is noth-
ing more cowardly than hasty and ill-formed public opinion. One brave
strong lawyer can stem its tide and change its current in any one of our
smaller Georgia communities. If you are that lawyer and feel that you are
right, then demand a hearing, and fight until you win. Upon all public
questions affecting your community, take a bold, open stand, without re-
gard to its effect on yourself or your professional income. Yet, be not too
hasty. "Fools rush in where wise men fear to tread." This should be the
proper reading of that famous line, for I have never heard angels credited
with wisdom. Examine the question with laborious care, form your opin-
ion deliberately, and your position once taken, stand firm as the everlast-
ing hills.

I would advise you to take an active part in politics-city, county, State
and National. Do not be afraid of being called a politician-the term in
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its true sense is one of honor. Support strongly the best man and all good
measures. If the way opens seek legislative service; a helpful preparation
for this work is service in your local city government. The lawyer-legisla-
tor naturally widens his field for good. Mix with the people, know men of
all classes and conditions. You will in many instances be able to reach
and influence men where the preachers have failed.

You can render no more valuable service to your community than by
always standing for peace. Always encourage settlements of honest differ-
ences, and I need not add, always where possible discourage and prevent
litigation, even if it means loss to yourself. From this point of view, your
fee is the last thing to be considered.

Each community judges the law as a profession by the men who prac-
tice it. They sit in constant judgment upon us, and that judgment is
favorable or the reverse, according as we live up to or fall short of the
highest traditions of our profession.

We come next to your client, of whom I trust you already have many,
with many more in prospect. Yet the client is a man to be both wished for
and feared. He may prove your best friend, or your worse enemy. A good
man may seek you out with a good case, because of his friendly liking for
you, and confidence in your ability; bringing you a good case, which you
can properly accept and easily win. A bad man, relying upon your youth,
poverty and inexperience, may with evil end in view, come to you with a
case-a case which he should not bring to you, and which you should not
accept.

So the question arises with your first case, and will ever after arise with
each succeeding case: "Shall I accept this employment?" Let me quote
here from a lecture delivered nearly sixty years ago before the, Incorpo-
rated Law Society of Great Britian by that noted author and lawyer, Sa-
muel Warren, Esquire:

"To you will come panting revenge, merciless cupidity, hard-hearted
avarice, hatred, malice and all uncharitableness. Into your ear will be
poured, from time to time, their fierce whisperings against their unfortu-
nate fellow creatures. It will be sought to make you a sure, a willing, and
sharp instrument, in their unholy hands, to gratify their evil passions; to
oppress and crush the unhappy and helpless; to pursue (for instance) the
unthinking wrong-doer, with deadly pertinacity and consequent cruelty to
both parties; when a timely, kind, judicious interposition would have
healed the skin-deep wound, and restored peace and amity. Will you do
this? Will you consent thus to demean yourselves, and degrade your of-
fice? Nay, but God forbid! You shall say on such occasions, with noble
firmness: 'I will not do what you demand. I disdain to be the instrument
of your vindictiveness, of your over-reaching avarice. If you want to crush
and to destroy, go elsewhere! I will not abuse the law; I will not plunge its
sharp weapons into their hearts, nor prostitute law in my person, by giv-
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ing effect to your unjust and tyrannical wishes.'"
The speaker and his hearers have all doubtless returned to dust, but

his words are as just and wise to-day as when uttered over half a century
ago.

Let me present another view of this most interesting subject. It does
not always follow even where the case presented is wholly right and law-
ful in all its features that you should accept the employment. View the
case broadly, consider all of its effects on your client as well as upon
others; advise him with an eye single to his intorest alone, and without
reference to your own. There are often reasons why even a good case had
best not be bought. If this be your conclusion, stand firmly upon it, and if
your client still insists, then refuse the employment.

Right here it is well to revert to the suggestion already made in favor of
settlements. Peace often pays better than success. And that success is so
often doubtful, is but an added reason for some friendly and satisfactory
adjustment. The average business man, conscious of the inevitable delay,
worry, expense and loss of time accompanying a law suit, naturally abhors
litigation, and will readily co-operate in your efforts to adjust his differ-
ences with his adversary. The confirmed litigant who loves a lawsuit for
its own sake, should be turned away from your door without hesitation.
The remedial processes of the law were not intended for him.

I need not remind you that no case should be settled where even the
mere fact of a settlement may reflect on your client's reputation, or in any
way cast a stain or cloud upon his character. There are also sometimes
cases involving a moral principle, which should in no event be sacrificed,
however tempting the offer of settlement.

Much of what I have just said bears with special significance upon
those most unfortunate but fruitful sources of litigation, namely, the un-
happy differences arising from domestic relations. Disputes and differ-
ences between husband and wife, parents and children, or between other
classes of near relations should instantly evoke your deepest interest and
most active efforts toward adjustment. Their unnatural bitterness and cu-
riously increasing violence will call for the exercise of your strongest pow-
ers. I suggest in all such cases a deliberate delay; and urging both parties
patience and silence. Time and lack of added fuel to the flame, which has
begun to scorch both of the unhappy parties, will often serve to extin-
guish the blaze. "Blessed indeed are the peace-makers," here.

Now some suggestions upon the pleasant but delicate and difficult sub-
ject of fees. On this let your first reflection be, that you have not entered
upon the practice of law simply for the fees to be made by its pursuit. As
has been so often said, you have chosen a profession and not a trade. I
sincerely wish that each one of you would read Major Cummings admira-
ble discussion of the difference between the two, in his address from
which I have already quoted. (See Report of 1886, pages 92-93). If you
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have become a lawyer simply for the purpose of making money, then I
strongly advise you to quickly seek some other calling; there are a hun-
dred others which with the same capacity and labor you are now devoting
to the law will bring you many times more money, and more quickly at
that. You will also rid yourself of those professional anxieties and respon-
sibilities, which the true lawyer willingly assumes for his client, but for
which there is no compensation in money.

If, however, you have selected this profession from more exalted views,
and with a view to higher and nobler things than the mere accumulation
of money, you are still entitled to fair pay for services rendered, for law-
yers, like other men, must have the wherewithal to live and provide for
their families. Fixing upon a just amount is always a delicate and some-
times a somewhat unpleasant undertaking. Of course you should en-
deavor to be reasonable in your demands, discussing the matter frankly in
all its details with your client and trying to arrive at a fee neither too
large nor too small for the prospective service. I use the word prospective
advisedly, because I can not too strongly urge upon you, wherever it is
possible to agree in advance with your client upon your fee, reduce your
contract to writing and execute it in duplicate, You will find this simple
precaution will save you a world of trouble and annoyance.

I suggest as helpful to you in this nearly always troublesome matter,
the basis of fixing fees embodied in the code of ethics adopted by this
Association in 1889. It is thus expressed:

"In fixing the fee, the following elements should be considered: The
time and labor required, the novelty and difficulty of the questions in-
volved, and the skill requisite to properly conduct the case. Whether the
particular case will debar the attorneys appearance for others in cases
likely to arise out of the transaction, and in which there is a reasonable
expectation that the attorney would otherwise be employed; and herein of
the loss of other business while employed in the particular case, and the
antagonism of other clients, growing out of the employment. The custom-
ary charges of the bar for similar services. The real amount involved, and
the benefit resulting from the service. Whether the compensation is con-
tingent or assured. Is the client a regular one, retaining the attorney in all
his business? No one of these considerations is in itielf controlling. They
are mere guides in ascertaining what the service is really worth; and in
fixing the amount, it should never be forgotten that the profession is a
branch of the administration of justice, and not a mere money-getting
trade."

To these excellent rules I would like to add this much-never permit
your office to be treated as a bargain counter. If your prospective client
insists on haggling over your compensation, let him seek counsel else-
where. I would strongly urge upon you also that wherever it is possible,
your fee should be certain and not contingent. The fixed adoption of this
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rule may result in your financial loss, but in many other and higher re-
spects you will unquestionably be the gainer. The conditions of modern
life have, I admit, made the contingent fee in some branches of the prac-
tice nearly unavoidable. But it is a fact to be deplored by us all. The
objections are many; I will not however enumerate them here, except to
call attention to the fact that in all cases where the fee is to be paid out of
the recovery and not otherwise, the lawyer becomes a litigant as well as
client, and to the extent that he is interested in the recovery. Indeed,
where his fee is to be one-half the recovery, he is, barring non-liability for
costs, as much as party plaintiff in the suit as his client, and would seem,
if the old rule be sound, to himself require the aid of a brother attorney
whose fee he of course should make certain and not conditional.

A few other minor reflections on your relation to your clients, and then
I wish to talk more particularly about yourselves. You will have your own
choice, or by the appointment of the Court, a varying number of clients
against whom you make no charge, and from whom you will receive no
compensation. Your good offices here are not to be treated by you as
bread cast upon the waters. If you will devote to this class the same
amount of labor, care and anxiety that you bestow upon your best paying
clients, (and you should do no less) you will find ample reward not only
from the approval of your own conscience, but in the actual benefit to
yourself as a lawyer, who has thus obtained opportunities for the exercise
in actual cases of all his faculties, and has also been given cause for study
and investigation. These humble cases often present questions, the study
and solution of which will prove invaluable to you in your future practice.

One other suggestion, in which some of my brethren may think I go to
extremes, is this: Where a prospective client discloses to you his case with
a view to your employment, and afterwards for any reason, I care not
what, you are not employed by him, still you can not, in my opinion,
accept employment from the other side, however tempting the offer may
be, and however badly you may have been treated by the man who first
approached you. You must also protect his confidence as sacredly as if
you had been actually employed.

After all, the great question between yourself and your clients is
whether in your intercourse and transactions with them, you have pre-
served your independence and retained their respect, as well as your own.
This is not always easy to do, but if you fail here, you have made a mis-
take in the choice of your profession. Splitting rails or digging ditches
would be a preferable calling.

Coming now to yourself as a lawyer duly licensed and thereby author-
ized to take part in the administration of law, what are your qualifica-
tions for that high office?

The Statute requires that you shall be of good moral character. Cer-
tainly a man lacking in good moral character should not be permitted to
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practice law. On taking your oath of office, you promise to "justly and
uprightly demean yourself according to the laws as an attorney, counsel-
lor and solicitor." This pledge on your part is wide-reaching and signifi-
cant. It is meant to bind your conscience and direct your life. In closing
his address, already quoted from, Judge Hopkins uses this noble lan-
guage: "Whatever may have been a lawyer's achievements, and however
wide his fame, nothing better can be said of him than that he was faithful
to his consecration vow."

In addition to the comprehensive obligation imposed by your oath, the
Statute lays down the following rules:

"It is the duty of attorneys at law-
1. "To maintain the respect due to Courts of justice and judicial

officers.
2. "To employ, for the purpose of maintaining the causes confided to

them, such means only as are consistent with truth, and never to seek to
mislead the judges or juries by any artifice or false statement of the law.

3. "To maintain inviolate the confidence and, at every peril to them-
selves, to preserve the secrets of their clients.

4. "To abstain from all offensive personalities, and to advance no fact
prejudicial to the honor or reputation of a party or a witness, unless re-
quired by the justice of the cause with which they are charged.

5. "To encourage neither the commencement nor continuance of an ac-
tion or proceeding from any motives of passion or interest.

6. "Never reject, for a consideration personal to themselves, the cause
of the defenseless or oppressed."

These rules, while brief, are nevertheless in themselves a complete code
of conduct which, if always kept in mind, will prove of incalculable value
in your practice.

Turning now from these grave and serious suggestions concerning your
oath of office and code of conduct, I submit some general observations
upon your practical life as a lawyer. First of all, you must know the law as
applied to the active business of life. You will enter the profession know-
ing much for which you will have little or no use, and ignorant of many
things for which you will have daily need., Fortunately your first five years
at the bar will probably afford you ample time nof only to enlarge your
professional attainments on broad and general lines, but also by frequent
attendance on the Courts and daily intercourse with older lawyers, to ac-
quire that practical working equipment absolutely essential to your suc-
cess. You should know the provisions of the Federal and State Constitu-
tion, our Code and Statutes like your A. B. C.'s. Familiarize yourself with
the Georgia decisions, beginning at the latest and reading back. With a
fairly accurate knowledge of our Constitution, Code, Statute law and de-
cisions, you will become a first-rate Georgia lawyer at least.

It is merely a matter of labor. It is said of the elder Choate that up to
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the close of his life he read each Massachusetts Report as it was issued,
noting and criticising each case on the margin of the volume. You should
read these reports with open and independent mind, examine closely,
seeking the reason for the decision. Do not be a slave to precedent; the
judges even of our highest courts are merely lawyers like us, and differ
chiefly in having the last say on the question up for decision.

Saturate yourselves with law; select your office in the building where
the most lawyers are located; take one first class law magazine and read it
regularly in your leisure hours; read biographies of great lawyers and
judges. This latter will prove of immense value, and be also an agreeable
task.

If you live at a county site in the country, avoid the checker players
and other idlers at the Court House; if in the city keep away from pool
rooms and like places. Now is your time to read and study. Be busy al-
ways and you will have time to spare. Master your cases for yourself,
never calling on older lawyers for help. A wise man has said that he who
even ties a shoe for a child after it is able to do so for itself, does that
child a lasting injury.

I would urge you during this period to attend the Courts constantly.
Watch the trials closely regardless of the age or eminence of the counsel
engaged. At the country Courts especially, as long as the Court lasts, the
young lawyer should go into the Court room with the judge and stay there
until he comes out. Senator Hoar says in his delightful "Autobiography of
Seventy Years" that such was the practice at the Worcester bar, of which
he was for many years the leader. "I can not but think," he says, "that
the listening to the trial and argument of causes by skillful advocates, was
a better law school than any we have now; and that our young men, espe-
cially in the large cities, fail to become good advocates and to learn the
art of putting in a case, and of examining and cross-examining witness for
the want of a constant and faithful attendance on the Courts."

Of course you will begin in the Justice Courts. We all do; and it is well,
because you can there acquire that confidence which you will be sure to
need when you go up higher. That is a Court you can enter with one
conclusive presumption in your favor, and that is that however meagre
your equipment, you know more law than the Justice himself. The chief
advantage, however, you will derive from practicing in Justice Courts, is
that you will lose many cases and thereby become adept in framing cer-
tiorari petitions. Do not mistake me here. I do not intend to belittle this
work. The certiorari is the parent of the bill of exceptions, to which you
must have recourse later, in order to correct the errors of some Judge who
can not be made to understand the merits of your case. So make your
certiorari the best ever prepared. You will afterwards find your bill of
exceptions a comparatively easy task.
. Assuming now that you have at last graduated from the Justice Courts,
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and are with more or less frequency engaged in the trial of jury cases in
the City or Superior Courts, let me make a few suggestions touching the
conduct of your case:

You will of course not wait until the striking of the jury begins before
making inquiries as to the men composing the panel. Get a jury list some
days in advance and carefully inquire about each individual, so that you
can strike intelligently. Above all things be ready with your case, thor-
oughly prepared on its law and facts; make a brief on each, briefing the
testimony of your witnesses in the order that you will introduce them.
Remember always that your proof properly presented is the bed-rock of
your case. Do not undervalue the opposing counsel. Fight him hard, but
fight fairly always, treating your adversary and his client with unfailing
courtesy.

Guard with the utmost care your manner toward the witnesses, espe-
cially those of the other side. Treat the witness always in your friendliest
manner, even when you are successfully proceeding to demonstrate out of
his own mouth, that he is a liar, as unfortunately can too often be done. If
your manner becomes at all abusive or offensive in putting your ques-
tions, you will at once defeat your own purpose. The jury always sympa-
thizes with the witness as against the lawyer. I would make it a fixed rule
never to put up a witness without first talking with him. If you find him a
liar, do not use him. Also do not use a swift witness, if your case can be
proved without him. The English lawyers term him "a zealous witness."
Our term is more expressive, if not as comprehensive. In this connection I
suggest as a rule to be safely followed: Beware of cross-examinations. It
loses many a good case even when done by the most skillful examiner.

Last will come your speech, which too many of my younger brethren
regard as the main feature of the trial, and their chiefest responsibility.
On this matter I will simply remark: Don't lose your case in order to
make a big speech. Too often the speech is put before the case. Speak
clearly and earnestly, using simple language; be brief and to the point.

The chief factor in the trial of your case is of course the presiding
Judge. As to him your course should be plain and simple. Treat him al-
ways with due deference' and respect. Bear in mind, however, that he is
only a brother lawyer, promoted to the bench. He is bnly a man, naturally
your superior in age, but sometimes your inferior as a lawyer. As a rule
indeed, if you have carefully prepared your case, you will know more
about the law of it than he does. Recurring to your relations to the Judge,
keep in mind always that his elevation to the bench has not made him a
demi-god. There is no Statute or rule of Court that requires you to laugh
or even smile at his jokes. You need not tremble in his presence. While he
has great power, you also have your rights as a member of the bar. If you
are indiscreet in your conduct toward him, he can tax your meagre
pocket, alas too often empty; and for sufficient cause may restrict your
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personal liberty. So it is well to treat him with marked respect; at the
same time, remembering your own rights, and insisting upon them with
courage and firmness. Respect always the just authority of the Judge, but
resent promptly any approach to tyranny on his part.

Your relations with the Judges of our Appellate and Supreme Court
should be marked with possibly less freedom, than your relations with our
brother of the Court below. At all events I should not advise you to imi-
tate old Major Newton of the Worcester bar, of whom Senator Hoar tells
this little story: The Major was maintaining before the Supreme Court of
Massachusetts a doctrine the Court did not approve, whereupon Chief
Justice Shaw said, "Brother Newton, what is the use of arguing that? We
have held otherwise again and again." The old Major paused, slowly drew
off his spectacles and said to the Court with profound seriousness: "May
it please your Honor, I have a great respect for the opinions of this Court,
except in some very gross cases."

Let me say a few words now on a distinctly unpleasant subject: Do not
solicit business. The lawyer who does so, will gradually become an active
factor in stirring up litigation; and such a lawyer is a curse to any commu-
nity. I did not know until I read the report on legal ethics submitted at
our meeting last summer, that in 1895 the Legislature passed a stringent
criminal statute on this subject. I insert it here entire:

"Any attorney at law who, by himself or agent, shall orally or by writ-
ing, for a consideration afterwards to be charged or received, offer' or
tender to another person, without solicitation, his services in order to 'in-
stitute a suit or represent such person in the Courts of this State or of the
United States, in the enforcement or collection by law of any claim, debt,
or demand of any such person against another, and shall suggest and urge
the bringing of such suit, or who, without solicitation, shall seek out and
propose to another person to present and urge, as an attorney at law, the
collection of any claim, debt or demand of such person against another,
for the collection of which said attorney shall be entitled to demand or
receive any fee or reward, shall be indicted for the crime of barratry."

It is far from complimentary to our honorable calling that the passage
of this Act seemed necessary. This evil practice must have been actual
and existent, else the lawyers of the two houses would never have pro-
cured the enactment. You will observe, therefore, that soliciting business
is both unprofessional and a violation of the criminal law.

In this connection it may be well to remark that a lawyer should not
improperly use the press. Certainly he should not try his cases in the
newspapers. Nor should he make a practice of seeking the friendly offices
of the newspaper reporters touching his cases, his comings and goings.

There are many other suggestions of greater or less importance, that I
desire to make to you, but lack of time forbids. Along your professional
pathway temptations will hover without ceasing; temptations that will
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test to the uttermost limit your courage, both moral and physical. In the
eloquent language of Sharswood, "There is certainly, without any excep-
tion, no profession in which so many temptations beset the path to
swerve from the lines of strict integrity; in which so many delicate and
difficult questions of duty are constantly arising. There are pitfalls and
man-traps at every step, and the mere youth, at the very outset of his
career, needs often the prudence and self-denial, as well as the moral
courage, which commonly belong to riper years. High moral principle is
his only safe guide; the only torch to light his way amidst darkness and
obstruction."

For your further reflection and guidance, I give you this lofty and in-
spiring passage from Cicero:

"There is a true law, the right reason, conformable to justice, diffused
through all hearts, unchangeable, eternal, which by its commands sum-
mons to duty, by its prohibition deters from wrong. Attempts to amend
this law are impious; to modify it in any respect is wrong; to repeal it is
impossible. From this law neither Senate nor people can relieve us. And it
shall not be one law at Rome and another at Athens-one now, another
hereafter. But the one eternal and immutable law shall sway all nations
for all times, and be the common Lord and Master of all."

Let this simple verse from the Psalmist be my final words to you:
"Keep innocency and take heed unto the thing that is right; for that

shall bring a man peace at the last."
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